TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
March 5, 2012

As Amended
I.  CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:02 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council Vice President Bowen.
II.  ROLL CALL
Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice President

William Murphy

Michael White

Ellen Winsor

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III.  AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

A) Presentation
1) Landworks Collaborative re: Economic Analysis of Potential Uses for Fort Getty. Town Planner Lisa Bryer gave an overview of the process to date and the presentation by Landworks Collaborative to follow. The 1994 Fort Getty Master Plan, updated in 2004 and adopted in 2005, and the 2006 Fort Getty Land Use Plan (including survey) prepared by the Fort Getty Committee (with assistance of consultant paid through Grant and Town funds) were referenced. In 2008 and 2009 the Fort Getty Committee continued discussion regarding overall use and expending of revenues for Fort Getty. In January 2010 the Fort Getty Committee disbanded and the Town Council began discussion of Fort Getty revenues. Workshops were conducted, the Council continued to gather additional information and review revenues, and in May 2011 a facilitated workshop (Charrette), guided by consultant Landworks Collaborative, was held. There was good public participation and based on the results of the workshop, three scenarios were developed for Landworks review. The Council developed their fixed vs. flexible list for Fort Getty Uses, and based on that, Landworks then created the Economic Analysis, to be presented this evening (23 pages). Updated spreadsheets, with updated projections, including all 2010 figures, were prepared for public distribution, and Planner Bryer prepared a key to the analysis. The information in the analysis can be revised per Council direction. 
Matt Mrva from Landworks Collaborative introduced the financial analysis. The assumptions in the analysis were based on relative market information for other facilities and can be adjusted as needed. A detailed explanation of the assumptions is provided, and it more of a land use analysis based on the “fixed vs. flexible” uses provided by Council. 

Summary Sheet. Mr. Mvra explained the summary sheet, which is broken down into existing and potential uses. The revenues, operating costs, development costs, and net cash flow, appear in greater detail in other parts of the analysis and figures are based on the 2010 season. Development costs for upgrades were based on a 4% Bond interest rate over 20 years. Mr. Mrva stated the numbers can be revised as needed and explained how it is done within the Analysis. This is modeling, the uses are not set, and this is a base to work from. Further explanation of the Proposed Uses continued, including a sailing facility and performing arts center (with estimates for event prices, revenues, and number of events per season). Councilor Murphy commented on the cost and revenues for performances (Scenario 1a). Councilor Winsor commented on performing arts activities of Midwest communities. President Schnack stated tonight is a broad overview, with assumptions, and detailed discussion to take place at a future work session. 

Mr. Mrva referenced the RV park as it exists, outlined in Scenario 1, with an estimated net cash flow of $166,123.68, operating costs of $114,948.73 and development costs of $77,481.58. Scenario 2 proposes to cut the RV park in half (104 sites to 51), creating 3.59 acres of new open space. Discussion ensued of potential improvements and development costs. The net cash flow for a reduced RV park is estimated at $54,902.66, operating costs at $76,325.46 and development costs of $48,048.88. Options were derived from the May 2011 Charrette. The sailing center in Duxbury, MA was used for the Jamestown assumptions. In Scenario 1a the RV park is kept the same, and the proposed performing arts area reflects a net cash flow of $41,402.65. Lengthy discussion ensued of the assumptions that that went into the performing arts center net cash flow. One of the assumptions for a $25.00 per seat fee, with none of that fee transferred to the performers, was assumed as all income. Several of the Council members questioned the calculations that went into the $41,402.65 cash flow amount for the performing arts area, as there is no paper work to back it up, and it is just a line item in the analysis. Discussion continued. In Scenario 2, a second floor on the proposed sailing center for event and meeting space (operated by the Town) could be revenue generating at an estimated $116,560.95, without taking up additional space. The proposed open space resulting from the reduced RV park reflects a negative net cash flow of ($31,192.53)
In Scenario 3 the RV park is eliminated, with proposed uses to offset some of the resulting negative cash flow of ($46,472.44), including the performing arts area. Adaptive re-use of the Battery was referenced, requiring rehabilitation and other excavation. In Scenario 3a the performing arts area is left out to further reflect the negative cash flow from elimination of the RV park. This is a lot of information and there are hundreds of ways to combine the uses to come up with a workable scenario. Three scenarios were used to get ideas moving and demonstrate how movement of items within the analysis. As programs evolve, so can the model. 
Council comments and questions. Councilor Winsor questioned Page 1 adaptive re-use of the Battery with its operating and development costs and no revenue generating concepts. Mr. Mrva stated they assumed it would be open to the public, with no income, but it is  not precluded. Discussion continued of options, including requests for donations from visitors.  

Councilor White inquired whether the plans for the proposed marine/sailing facility included an elevator or accessibility. Matt stated it included the square footage costs, but did not include an elevator.
Vice President Bowen inquired on dimensions and square footage for the marine facility. He was informed the proposed size was 4,000 square feet on each of the two floors. That can be revised in the analysis to revise the costs. Town Planner Bryer stated the estimated size for the building was between 3,000 and 5,000 square feet, and that is why they used the 4,000 figure, as it would have the potential to increase revenues and in turn reducing the construction costs. Discussion continued.   

Councilor Winsor stated this is a wonderful palette to start with. The future work session was referenced. 
Vice President Bowen inquired if the rest rooms referenced on Page 5 replace the existing ones. He was informed this is for one new bathroom.  

Public comments and questions.

Betty Hubbard. Emerson Road. Ms. Hubbard commented on re-use of the Battery. Mr. Mrva stated they looked at the existing conditions plan and assumed there would be excavation and rehabilitation of the walls of the Battery, and not just the small building but the larger Battery. 
Arthur Milot. Walnut Street. Mr. Milot inquired if there was an attempt to make a profit or just break even for the (Fort Getty) beaches. Planner Bryer stated that is a decision to be made by the Town. Fort Getty became revenue generating over time, and the Town has to decide that scenario. Discussion of Fort Getty revenues continued. 
Councilor Winsor referenced infrastructure upgrades at Fort Getty, which she quoted from the Town Engineer’s estimate, as about $1,000,000. President Schnack commented there are many variables and this is modeling, and that is not a set figure. As far as opening up the beach for revenues, Fort Getty is a Town asset, for Town residents, and you would not necessarily charge residents more to produce revenues for use of their own property.  

Blake Dickinson. Mount Hope Avenue. Mr. Dickinson stated he was hoping to see the marine/sailing center managed primarily by the Recreation Department and not a private entity, and asked if such a model existed. Mr. Mrva stated they operated under the assumption it would be operated by a non-profit organization to benefit the Town. To have the Town Recreation Department run it, there are different opportunities and challenges that would have to be explored. Vice President Bowen commented the scenario he envisioned was that the Town would own and operate the building, with a private entity running the sailing or marine education program. This is just modeling, there are variables, and this will come up later during the public discussion. Planner Bryer commented if the Town wanted to build and operate it, that could be worked into the analysis. Mr. Dickinson stated it would be nice to see that scenario if it exists. 
Mary Meagher. Melrose Avenue. Ms. Meagher stated she has been critical of Landworks in the past, and she appreciates the document and the amount of effort it took to produce. It is doing exactly what has been stated, it’s a model to plug in information, and she looks forward to the workshop.
President Schnack commented he wasn’t expecting this much, and appreciates the time spent on this.

Jerry Scott. Walcott Avenue. Mr. Scott commented he did not see a scenario where the RV park is leased out to a third party with a triple-net lease that would eliminate capital costs and various other expenses incurred by the Town. Mr. Mvra stated this was not something they looked at, but it is an interesting alternative. This would have to be a decision by the Council, and it does make sense as an alternative. Mr. Scott stated the lessor would be responsible for infrastructure repairs. 

Councilor Winsor stated when the RFP went out, she wanted a financial analysis for all options, and it has been delivered in multitudes. She thanked Landworks. 

Councilor Murphy asked for clarification on the modeling based on the Duxbury facility. Mr. Mvra stated it was on the Summary page, top line, under proposed uses. 
President Schnack thanked Mr. Mrva for his great presentation.    
IV.  COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance. None.
V.  CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the consent Agenda need not be removed for single simple clarification or correction of typographical errors. Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.

The following items were removed from the Consent Agenda by request: F) Resolutions of other cities and towns 1) and 3). 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to approve the Consent Agenda as amended. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:

A) Adoption of Council Minutes:

1) February 21, 2012 (regular meeting)

2) February 21, 2012 (interview session)

3) February 13, 2012 (interview session)

4) January 17, 2012 (regular meeting)

B)
Bills and Payroll

C)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

1) Jamestown Affordable Housing Committee (02/07/2012)

2) Jamestown Buildings and Facilities Committee (01/18/2012)

3) Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (01/10/2012)

4) Jamestown Planning Commission (01/18/2012)

5) Jamestown Tree Preservation & Protection Committee (1/17/2012)

6) Jamestown Zoning Board of Review (12/13/2011)

D)
CRMC Notices:


1)
March 2012 Calendar

E)
RIDEM Notices:


1)
Notice of RIDEM Office of Water Resources re: Proposed Permit 
Applications under the RIPDES Program

F)
Proclamations and Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns
2) Resolution of the Woonsocket City Council re: Support for  Woonsocket 
School Committee Resolution Opposing House Bill #7250 pertaining to 
Contract Continuation

G)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes
F)
Proclamations and Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns
1) Resolution of the Exeter Town Council in support of legislative amendments to the RI Low and Moderate Income Housing Act. Councilor Winsor asked if this is something the Town Administrator and Town Planner would like to Review. Solicitor Ruggiero will address this, as he wrote the legislation. It was developed at the request of the Charlestown Town Council, and submitted by Representative Walsh. President Schnack would like comment from Planner Bryer and whether we should support the Resolution. This is continued to the March 19, 2012 agenda. 
3)
Resolution of the Woonsocket City Council re: Support for Woonsocket School Committee Resolution pertaining to bus monitors. Councilor Winsor commented on the Resolution regarding using or not using bus monitors. Town Administrator Keiser commented the legislation enacted was a significant reaction to a tragic event that has had enormous ramifications on school budgets, and RI is the only state that requires bus monitors. This has been debated previously as to whether it should be discretionary. It will be forwarded to the Jamestown School Committee for their opinion and comment and whether a Resolution should be drafted.  

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to accept Consent Agenda items F) Proclamations and Resolutions from other RI cities and towns 1) Resolution of the Exeter Town Council in support of legislative amendments to the RI Low and Moderate Income Housing Act and 3) Resolution of the Woonsocket City Council re: Support for Woonsocket School Committee Resolution pertaining to bus monitors. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
VI.  EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town Council may seek to go in to Executive Session to discuss the following items:  
A) Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) potential litigation, Chapter 66 Taxation and Finance, Article III. Tax Exemptions and Abatements and Subsection (5) real estate, disposition of property 
VII.  COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR, 
COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS AND REPORTS

A) Town Administrator’s Report. Mr. Keiser reported the budget work sessions have been tentatively set taking into consideration conflicting schedules. The Council is free collectively on March 12 and March 13, covering the municipal side. Discussion ensued of March 26 for the School Department budget session. It is not critical to do their budget during March. School Committee Liaison Michael White stated their budget is in great shape. Mr. Keiser stated this would not require a long meeting, and it could be done at the beginning of April. The Council consensus is March 12 and March 13 at 6:00 p.m. for municipal budget review, and the week of April 3 for school budget review, with an alternate date of April 17. Mr. Schnack is not available April 4. The date will be verified with the School Department. 
Wind Energy Consultant. Town Administrator Keiser reported he is meeting regularly with Consultant Harley Lee. Last Friday he met with Mr. Lee, with Vice President Bowen in attendance, and an extensive discussion and financial analysis update took place. Mr. Lee will provide a full explanation and recommendation on the cost benefit to Jamestown and the size wind turbine to pursue at the March 19th meeting. The financial analysis will be part of the meeting packet, providing sufficient information to make a decision at that time.   
Traffic Issues. President Schnack referenced potential traffic generated from the Americas Cup, Tall Ships and other events planned for Newport this summer. Town Administrator Keiser stated he and Chief Mello are aware of potential traffic issues and have been attending Logistics Sub-Committee meetings. Preparations are underway and there should be adequate Police presence, paid for through the Americas Cup event. We are reaching out to North Kingstown and the State Police for assistance with extra coverage to meet the demands. Visitors will be directed to Fort Wetherill for parking near the RIDEM facility, coordinated by RIDEM. It will be challenging to the downtown area, as East Ferry will be the best viewing area in Narragansett Bay. Police will be stationed at specific intersections to direct viewers to the event parking area. Parking will be stressed downtown, but there will be adequate Police details for traffic flow management. Councilor Murphy referenced a past event when the Newport bridge was closed by the State Police, and there was nowhere for the traffic to go. He asked that State Police be informed if they close the Newport Bridge, they must also close the Jamestown Bridge to avoid stranded motorists on the Island (at previous event took 3 to 4 hours to get off the Island). Mr. Keiser stated event communications between Police details will be such that when parking is full at Fort Wetherill, people will be turned away. The Race course is between the Newport Bridge and Fort Wetherill, a very short course, with boats traveling 50 mph. The Coast Guard will be in service to prevent nautical interference. Vice President Bowen inquired if event planners provide funding for overnight accommodations for event staff and overtime costs. Mr. Keiser informed him yes, they do. Councilor Winsor suggested that all public safety entities and the Chamber of Commerce convene to review various potential scenarios to prepare for the events. Town Administrator Keiser will coordinate the workshop. 

B) Town Council Liaison Reports. 
1) Conservation Commission. Councilor Winsor reported the Conservation Commission is doing just fine. 
2) School Department. Councilor White reported the NECAP scores are in and the Jamestown School is doing great. 

VIII.  PUBLIC HEARINGS

None.
IX.  ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS

A) Resolution No. 2012-04: In Support of Adding a member to the RI Product Stewardship Council. The Resolution was read by President Schnack.  
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to adopt Resolution No. 2012-04 In Support of Adding a Member to the RI Product Stewardship Council. 
Discussion. The first line of the Resolution will be revised to include the word “Product” that is missing. Councilor Winsor noted the Burrillville Resolution from October 2010, the Jamestown Resolution passed on January 6, 2011, stated she has been backing extended producer responsibility, and that the General Assembly is coming forward with legislation. The Council is advocates sending a representative to the RI Product Stewardship Council.  
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

X.  COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

A) Communications
1) Letter of Armenian National Committee of RI re: Armenian Genocide Remembrance Day, April 24th
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to accept the Communication.

Discussion. This issue has been debated previously, and the Town of Jamestown decided not to raise particular flags for events. The Council acknowledges the event, but does not raise the flag. 

Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
2) Letter of Newport Mayor Stephen C. Waluk inviting Jamestown Town Council Member to participate in the 56th Annual Saint Patrick’s Day Parade, March 17th 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the Communication. 
This is a great event. Councilor Murphy will be in attendance at the Parade with another group. 
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
B) Petitions

1) Pole Petition of Verizon and National Grid for conduit to be located in Ledge Road (approximately 30” deep)

a) 
Recommendation of Public Works Director Michael Gray 

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the pole petition for the conduit to be located in Ledge Road. 
Discussion. Mike Gray was in attendance and stated this was discussed last year. This is for an underground conduit to connect to the new transformer pad. 
Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
XI.  LICENSES AND PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance

A) One Day Event/Entertainment License

1) Applicant:
Eident Sports Marketing


Event:

United Healthcare Half Marathon


Date:

July 15, 212 (6:00 a.m. – 10:30 a.m.)


Location:
Start/Finish Fort Getty, 13.1 miles of Town roads

Brewer Rowe, Executive Vice President of Eident Sports Marketing, was in attendance. President Schnack commented on proposed changes to the license application. Mr. Rowe stated Eident proposes to change the race start/finish to the Melrose School, but keep the race course the same. The other option is to start/finish adjacent to the RIBTA building running north through Town. Another option is to move the event to Saturday July 14, 2012. The actual race begins at 7:00 a.m., with redirection of traffic beginning at 6:00 a.m. Completion of the race and all runners/participants will be out of town by 10:30 a.m. The cost for Police details will be paid by event organizers. Mr. Schnack expressed concern for runners going through Town on a Sunday morning when church services are underway, and a Saturday race would avoid such issues. Tents at Fort Getty are no longer planned. Mr. Rowe explained there would be no event parking on the Island, and his organization hosted the Pell Bridge race and transported 1,000 people using 25 buses in half an hour. Recreation Director Piva was concerned for the Fort Getty location. Race options were reviewed and discussed. Town Administrator Keiser commented on the minimal impact on travel lanes. There are no Newport events scheduled that weekend. The Option 1 race course beginning at Fort Getty and running through the center of Town is not viable. Discussion continued of a Taylor Point start/finish (Option 2). Police Chief Mello has been consulted, and Fire and EMS Chiefs have not been contacted to date. Mr. Rowe stated race proceeds are slated for the March of Dimes, but a percentage is also donated to local charities, and Jamestown’s Recreation Center has been suggested as a potential recipient. Town Administrator Keiser will work with Eident Sports to determine the best race course.  
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to approve the United Healthcare Half Marathon as amended with the date change to Saturday July 14, 2012, 6:00 a.m. to 10:30 a.m., with the Town Administrator to work with the event organizers and coordinate with Police, Fire and EMS to determine the race course, using Option 2 or Option 3. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
The designated Jamestown charity will discussed at a future Council meeting, with a recommendation by Town Administrator Keiser.

2) Applicant:
Benjamin Thomas

Event:

Thomas/Reardon Wedding

Date:

August 4, 2012

Location:
Fort Getty Pavilion 

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the One Day Event/Entertainment License application for the Thomas/Reardon Wedding on August 4, 2012 at the Fort Getty Pavilion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
B) Holiday License Renewal Application

1) East Ferry Market, Ltd. d/b/a East Ferry Market & Deli


Location: 47 Conanicus Avenue, Units 1 & 2

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the Holiday License renewal application for East Ferry Market & Deli subject to all Town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

C) Holiday and Peddler License Renewal Application

1) Del’s Lemonade & Refreshments, Inc. d/b/a Del’s of Jamestown


Location: Makerel Cove parking lot (East side), Fort Getty

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Ellen Winsor to approve the Holiday and Peddler License renewal application of Del’s Lemonade & Refreshments, Inc. subject to all Town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XII.  OPEN FORUM

A) Scheduled request to address. None.
B) Non-scheduled request to address. 
William Murphy. Hamilton Avenue. Firefighter Incentive Program. Mr. Murphy referenced Page 5 of the JFD Incentive Program, Paragraph 9 Retired Life Member/Surviving Spouses, which specified the incentive amount for retired life members is $700 per year. It shall be taken as a property tax abatement first if the retired life member owns property in Jamestown. Retired life members who do not own property will be granted the full $700 monetary incentive, transferable upon the retired member’s death to their spouse, regardless of age, and shall continue until spouse remarries or dies. Mr. Murphy stated there are one retiree and one widow not receiving the benefit. At the request of President Schnack, this will be discussed when the item is addressed later in the agenda. Per Solicitor Ruggiero, it is appropriate for Mr. Murphy to speak at that time, as a citizen.  

XIII.  APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS

A) Tree Preservation and Protection Committee three (3) three-year terms; two (2) ending December 31, 2014; one (1) ending December 31, 2013; interviews conducted; if favorable appoint

1) Letters of interest

a) David Frank

b) Andrew Yates

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to appoint David Frank to the Tree Preservation and Protection Committee for the three year term expiring December 31, 2014. 
Discussion. Mr. Frank’s residency is in Jamestown, he is a registered voter and employed here, and has a Jamestown tax bill. He is a student at URI with a lease to expire in May. 

Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor to appoint Andrew Yates to the Tree Committee for the three year term expiring December 31, 2014. Motion fails for lack of a second.  
B)
Harbor Commission one (1) three-year term ending December 31, 2014; (Riparian Property Resident – Coastal Waters); interview conducted; if favorable appoint 
 
1)
Letter of interest



a)
Patrick Bolger


b)
J. William W. Harsch
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to appoint Patrick Bolger to the Harbor Commission as a Riparian Property Resident – Coastal Waters member to December 31, 2014. 
Discussion. Both are excellent candidates. Vice President Bowen commented Bill is working on waterfront areas with summer activities, and we would like to keep him involved. Pat has been on the Commission before, and he is the best candidate at this time. Councilor Winsor advocates for Bill Harsch, as he is on the Americas Cup Committee and will serve us well in the long term. He is also an attorney with a broad background and would provide a different mix on the Harbor Commission. Councilor Murphy commented they are outstanding candidates and he could support either of them. 

Back to the vote on the motion. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote in the affirmative. Ellen Winsor abstains. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.  
XIV.  UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A) JFD Tax Abatement: discussion and possible vote. Councilor Murphy recused and filed the appropriate form. Town Administrator Keiser stated this issue surfaced due to concern expressed by our auditor and Finance Department. The ordinance language is ambiguous and inconsistent with the policy adopted last year, which provides incentive payments for non-residents. The ordinance specifies residents as beneficiaries, with an abatement first and a $700 cash payment if the recipient is not a property owner, and that a member must be a resident to receive the annual retirement incentive. We are trying to clarify that a life member can receive the retirement incentive whether or not they are Jamestown residents. If the Council agrees, the Solicitor can draft an ordinance revision that is in line with the incentive policy. Lengthy discussion ensued.  At the present time, there are two retirees who own property and one that does not. President Schnack directed the Town Administrator and Finance Director to prepare a report of various scenarios that would occur with adoption of the policy to comply with the ordinance and the ordinance to comply with the policy, and the financial ramifications for both. He does not feel we have enough information to go forward this evening. Solicitor Ruggiero stated there should be a clause in the ordinance and/or policy that references the incentives. Finance Director Collins stated she follows the ordinance and it has been followed consistently. 
William Murphy commented (as a citizen, not Council member) on the inconsistency on the Town side with firefighters who receive the incentive payment, but one retiree and one widow that do not receive incentive checks. The Town is presently paying off island active members the incentive and has for years. Mr. Murphy guarantees the Fire Department will receive the $1,400 from the Town or him. The question is whether retirees must live in Jamestown. Mr. Murphy stated that the policy refers to the members in good standing in the Fire Department Policy. That allows non-residents working on the island to be members. Councilor Winsor would like to see a budget with the costs before taking any action. Finance Director Collins can document what has been done in the past, but cannot show what will happen in the future. The ordinance prevails over a policy, and the ordinance must be reconciled to match the policy. President Schnack stated we do not have enough information to act on this tonight and requested the Town Administrator and Finance Director come back with a report on both scenarios - adopting a policy to comply with the ordinance, and revising the ordinance to achieve what is represented by the incentive policy, including cost estimates based on past performances. Councilor White commented for clarification the ordinance requires residency, and the policy does not. Solicitor Ruggiero stated the tax abatement is addressed in the ordinance, but the incentive is not. Discussion ensued of eligibility, abatement, incentive pay, incentive calculations and other issues.  
Finance Director Collins stated information for incentive payouts is received from JFD in August and the financial information is reviewed as it pertains to the ordinance, which is followed consistently. Councilor White asked if these individuals referenced received payments in the past. They have, with one of the individual’s incentive applied to an outstanding tax bill (which has been exhausted), and the other individual informed the Town they did not want the abatement. Finance Director Collins has no knowledge of how this is handled by JFD. President Schnack stated this will be continued to the March 19th agenda. Solicitor Ruggiero commented an awful lot was done at once, and we all were aware there could be issues. Mr. Murphy stated that the ordinance does not apply to the Fire Department because it was lined out during the last revision.    
B) Recycling Contract: Continue on month-to-month basis. The Recycling Contract was discussed in early December. It was voted to continue the contract until such time as the proposed single stream recycling and the new materials facility at the Central Landfill in Johnston were operating. To date the new equipment is not online. Mr. Keiser advises continuing with a month-to-month contract through the end of the fiscal year. 
A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to continue the Recycling Contract with Island Rubbish on a month-to-month basis to June 30, 2012, the end of the fiscal year. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
XV.  NEW BUSINESS

A) Appointment of Jamestown Representative to the RI Product Stewardship Council. It is recommended this be a Council member. Continuity was referenced. Councilor Winsor and Councilor Murphy volunteered to serve in this capacity. Councilor Winsor stated she has advocated for this since 2010, having researched and written the Jamestown Product Stewardship Resolution based on the Resolution for the Town of Burrillville.  
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael Schnack to appoint Ellen Winsor as the Jamestown Representative to the RI Product Stewardship Council. Ellen Winsor votes in the affirmative. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote in the negative. Motion fails by a majority vote in the negative. 

A motion was made by Michael White with second Robert Bowen to appoint William Murphy to the RI Product Stewardship Council. Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote in the affirmative. Michael Schnack and Ellen Winsor abstained. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.  
B)
Church Community Housing request for $138,827 grant to BRIDGES, Inc. from Town of Jamestown Housing Trust Fund to cover the gap between available grants and financing and total development cost for 2 Hammett Court Housing and Employment complex. Town Administrator Keiser referenced the previous Bridges presentation for the 2 Hammet Court project. There is a balance of $218,000 in the Housing Trust Fund. $138,827 is 12% of the development cost, and this is an excellent use of the funds. Town Planner Bryer stated the Affordable Housing Committee endorsed the use for the Housing Trust Fund.     
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to grant the request for a $138,827 grant to Bridges, Inc. from the Jamestown Housing Trust Fund to cover the gap between available grants and financing and total development cost for 2 Hammett Court Housing and Employment complex. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
B) Adoption of FY 2013 (July 1, 2012 – June 30, 2013) Harbor Budget and 2012 Permit Fee Schedule, as adopted by the Jamestown Harbor Commission on 02/29/2012. Town Administrator Keiser reported the Harbor Commission voted on February 9th to keep the 2012 Permit Fee Schedule the same as the 2011 rates. The Budget is balanced and level funded at $210,800, with some shifting of operating expenses. The Budget was discussed in detail at the January and February Harbor meetings. An approved operating and capital budget and 5 year capital asset maintenance plan is required by Harbor Ordinance revision for submission of the permit fee schedule. This is the first year for the new budget process, and it has worked well. Public Works Director Gray met his responsibilities on the five-year plan. Improvement projects including the observation deck at $35,000 and $40,000 (under Timber retaining wall) and old ferry dock were referenced. Costs for sidewalk and parking lot improvements at East Ferry will be researched for future improvements under the operating budget. 

Councilor Winsor commented this budget doesn’t contain footnotes to explain what the figures are and net earnings are not brought forward as part of the new budget. Various accounts were referenced that increased and decreased, including administrative fees, unemployment, contingency fee, training, boat capitalization, and infrastructure revenue. Town Administrator Keiser answered Councilor Winsor’s questions as follows: under benefits ($2,000 to $8,000), a Harbor staff member previously did not take the healthcare but is now; administrative fees ($2,500 to $15,000) represents standard intra-fund transfers for in-kind services provided by primarily the Finance Director and Public Works Director; unemployment ($11,180) is for the Harbor Master who works a seasonal schedule and is not seeking off-season employment; contingency fund ($10,992 to $5,756) was reduced based on last year’s low expenditure ($1,438); training and dues ($500 to $1,000) is a small increase to include the proposed police officers on the water program; boat capitalization ($7,000 to $9,000) is depleted annually as the money is transferred to reserve for future boat replacement (currently $50,000 set aside); and infrastructure revenue ($107,000) has not been spent. Councilor Winsor referenced proposed asphalting at East Ferry and expressed concern for Harbor money being transferred into the general fund with the leases coming up for renewal. Town Administrator Keiser stated this is done by vote of the Town Council, not by any action by Town staff. Her concern is with the new Ordinance and Plan, as she is concerned more money can go back and forth. It gives the impression this could be implying there needs to be more expenditure out of Harbor and is a reason to increase the fees. She was informed if it is not in the capital plan it cannot be done. 
Councilor Murphy asked for clarification on the 5-year plan for ferry landing and moving of the docks and if this was for the fire boat and harbor boat. He was informed yes, and the $5,000 was for planning purposes. It will take at least $20,000 for that project, and that may be better spent when the leases are renegotiated. There are no set-asides, and Mr. Keiser recommended renovation of East Ferry and other expenses in the 2014/2015 budget from the general fund. In 2015/2016 there is $278,000 in debt service that retires, and that money will be available annually for other projects, with no impact on the tax rate. Lengthy discussion ensued. The cost of rent for docking the harbor and fire boats was referenced by Councilor Murphy and it may be cheaper to do it with an annual payment. Mr. Keiser will review financial information for Councilor Murphy and propose a plan. Lengthy discussion ensued. Moving the dock is not a simple project, and Vice President Bowen is in favor of holding off on this for two years. He referenced parking lot striping and signage. Mr. Bowen expressed concern for the model for budget preparation by the Harbor Commission rather than the Town Harbor Office. Councilor Winsor commented the Chair is here for comment. Harbor Commission Chair Mike deAngeli referenced the procedure for the budget and fee schedule adoption, which he stated has nothing to do with long range plans. Further discussion continued. President Schnack commented this is a transition year. Harbor recognizes the proposal is advisory, and the Council determines the rates and budget, which must be balanced. Mr. Keiser referenced seawall replacement, floating docks, and other infrastructure repairs and payment for the projects. Per Public Works Director Gray over the last five years, in excess of $650,000 has been spent on dock repairs. Vice President Bowen inquired on maintenance work needed at the Fort Getty dock. Mr. Gray stated as the future use for the facility is not known, it is difficult to plan repairs and long-range maintenance of the docks. Councilor Winsor stated she is not voting for this budget, as she wants the Harbor Commission to have more autonomy, and she doesn’t want Harbor fees pulled into the general fund. She feels there has been an incomplete dialogue. President Schnack disagreed and commented the Charter is very clear on who is responsible for budget preparation, approval and adoption. 

Public comment.

Blake Dickinson. Mount Hope Avenue. Mr. Dickinson stated he could not find a copy of the Harbor budget. Mr. Schnack stated the Town Administrator will provide one. 
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to adopt the FY 2013 (July 1, 2012 to June 30, 2013) Harbor Budget and 2012 Permit Fee Schedule as adopted by the Jamestown Harbor Commission on 02/29/2012. Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, William Murphy and Michael White vote in the affirmative. Ellen Winsor votes in the negative. Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.  
D)
Fort Getty - Economic Analysis. Council President Schnack stated there will be no further discussion or action this evening. This will be discussed further at a work session and continued under Unfinished Business sometime in April.   
XVI.  EXECUTIVE SESSION

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Ellen Winsor to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) to discuss potential litigation and Subsection (5) to discuss real estate. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss real estate: Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.    

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 9:40 p.m. The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 9:31 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote. Council President Schnack announced there were no votes taken in Executive Session.   

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session. Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.  

XVII.  ADJOURNMENT.

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Ellen Winsor to adjourn. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
The regular meeting was adjourned at 9:41 p.m.

Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator
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